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Marilyn Millerôs testimonial: 
 
ñThe Faith & Life Forum, held on March 26, was one of the most educational events I have 
attended in Mountain States Mennonite Conference. It helped me better understand experiences of 
sexualized violence suffered by numerous women, men, and even Jesus. Participants were given 
methods of wrestling with violent Bible texts which too often folks avoid or use as an excuse to not 
read the Bible. AMBS professor Susanna Larry used stories in scripture to help participants better 
understand the causes of sexualized violence. She discussed ñthe myth of the perfect victimò and 
shared biblical reasons for taking survivors seriously. I encourage you to watch this interesting, 
helpful video of the event. Thanks to Susannah, Pastor Amy, Pastor Ryan, Jen Dudenhefer, the 
breakout room facilitators, and 
everyone who made this valuable 
resource available through our 
Mountain States Mennonite 
Conference!ò 
 
Click here to watch the YouTube 
video of the Faith & Life Forum 

recorded on March 26, 
2022 on the topic The Myth 
of the Perfect Victim: A 
biblical case for taking 
survivors seriously. 

Faith & Life Forum 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5IXHCJMM-WE
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5IXHCJMM-WE
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5IXHCJMM-WE
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5IXHCJMM-WE
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On March 6, Hannah Martin was licensed for special ministry as the Associate Pastor 
of Children at Beth-El Mennonite Church in Colorado Springs. Since September 
2021, Pastor Hannah has been serving children and their families at Beth-El by 
sharing Bible stories, teaching kids about Jesus, coordinating craft projects, and 
connecting families to the broader communityðwhether through making cranes for a 
peace demonstration or making health kits for unhoused folks.  
 
Hannahôs licensing in Mountain States Mennonite Conference was the next step in 
her journey as a minister. 
 
ñHannah follows Jesus with her whole beingéshe loves people deeply, and she 
shows compassion to the marginalized,ò said Sara Branham, a parent with three kids 
in Beth-Elôs childrenôs ministry who shared affirmations as part of the service. Sara 
said that Hannah truly believes that children are beloved by God: ñI love that you 

meet kids where they are; even if theyôre rolling around on the floor or wandering aroundðyou know that 
theyôre still hearing about Godôs love.ò 
 
Saraôs affirmations were echoed by others who spoke, including Conference Minister Amy Zimbelman, 
Ministerial Council Co-Chair Jenelle Roynon, and Pastor Jordan Farrell.  
 
ñDuring the interview process it became pretty clear pretty quickly that Hannah would not bring one part of 
herself to this role but she would bring her whole self to this pastoral call,ò Pastor Jordan said. ñPastor 
Hannah does not simply bring her love for Jesus or her teaching experience or her passion for peace to this 
workðshe weaves it all together, and Iôm so thankful that she does.ò  
 
The service began with Pastor Amy reading of a childrenôs book entitled This is the Church, and included her 
leading the congregation in an affirming blessing with laying-on of hands, presenting a certificate, and 
presenting a piece of participatory artwork for the congregation.  
 
ñWhile we Mennonites take seriously the priesthood of all yôall believers,ò Pastor Amy said, "Today we say 
YES to Hannah, that we are calling her out for certain roles in this time and place, because we believe God 
has given her gifts and would love for her to keep using them.ò Pastor Amy named some of Hannahôs gifts of 
lamenting injustices, taking initiative, getting a crazy amount of tasks accomplished in a day, and shaping 
young minds. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Hannah Martin licensed for special ministry as Associate 
Pastor of Children 

Pictured:  (Left) Laying on of hands blessing; (Right) Sara Branham sharing affirmations 

https://mountainstatesmc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/Hannah-Martin-Licensing-Service.pdf
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Why Mayôs Delegate Assembly Matters 
By Conference Moderator Ryan Koch and Conference Minister Amy S. Zimbelman  

 

What exactly is happening this May? Mennonite Church USA is holding a special delegate 
assembly in Kansas City May 27-30, 2022. This is arguably the most important delegate session in 
over a decade. Logistical information on lodging, registration costs, childcare, etc. can be found in 
MC USAôs FAQ form here. 
  
We strongly encourage every congregation in Mountain States to send delegates. Each 
congregation is eligible to send one delegate for each one hundred congregational members, or 
fraction thereof. Also, congregations may send an additional youth delegate (ages 16-21).  
 
If finances are an issue, a scholarship program may be able to help for smaller congregations who 
have been active in MC USA in the past five years. Complete this form to request mutual aid. 
  
Why is this meeting so important? Delegates from around the country will weigh in on various 
resolutions listed here.  
  
One of the resolutions that will have far-reaching and long-lasting implications for Mennonite Church 
USA is the Clarification on Mennonite Church USA Polity and the Role of the Membership 
Guidelines of Mennonite Church USA. This resolution proposes to retire the membership guidelines 
which currently state: ñPastors holding credentials in a conference of Mennonite Church USA may 
not perform a same-sex covenant ceremony. Such action would be grounds for review of their 
credentials by their area conferenceôs ministerial credentialing body.ò  
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.mennoniteusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/DA22-FAQs-FINAL.pdf
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfm6J7S74MRteQhzF8XZZuICJ8bIqggsCgKKNV7yLu_3HoxLw/viewform
https://www.mennoniteusa.org/special-delegate-session-22/
https://www.mennoniteusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/EB-Resolution-Membership-Guidelines-2021-Approved-by-EB-April-2021.pdf
https://www.mennoniteusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/EB-Resolution-Membership-Guidelines-2021-Approved-by-EB-April-2021.pdf
https://mountainstatesmc.org/why-mays-delegate-assembly-matters/
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Fort Collins Mennonite Fellowship: A True Sanctuary 
By Martha Roden, member of Fort Collins Mennonite Fellowship 
 

Here at Fort Collins Mennonite Fellowship, we are deeply committed 
to helping those in need in our community. We take our cue from 
Jesusô statement: "What you do to the least of us you do to me." 
Because of this, we have always been deeply involved with homeless 
outreach. 

A Little History 

From 2012 through 2019, we temporarily hosted homeless families on 
a rotating basis through Faith Family Hospitality (FFH) and served as 
a Day Center for FFH. From 2013-2014, we added shower and 
laundry facilities to our building. In 2015 we offered up our building as 
a warming center and began providing a free, home-cooked dinner on 
Friday or Saturday night. Eventually we offered a free breakfast on 
Sundays. In 2019 we added free, over-size, outdoor lockers, so 
homeless individuals could safely store their belongings without fear 
of theft, rather than carrying them with them everywhere. 

The Pandemic 

However, when COVID-19 hit, everything changed. We decided to open our hearts and our church doors to 
some of the most vulnerable homeless individuals we knew, inviting them to live in our church. Since March 
2020, we have provided ongoing housing for at-risk persons in our church. Our church sanctuary has become 
a true sanctuary to those in need. 
 
Those living at the church have now become caretakers of our building and grounds. They are our ñhomeless 
angelsò who built our patios, created our raised beds, and tended the plants. They are the ones who open the 
church doors each day to other homeless individuals so they can take hot showers, wash their clothes, grab a 
snack, receive a personal hygiene item or clothing, all while being provided with a warm, welcoming 
presence . . . and often times, good advice! 

Our Go FundMe 

In April 2021, we started a True Sanctuary GoFundMe campaign to raise $10,000 to keep the lights on, hot 
water running, and food and clothing available to those we serve. Between April and August, we raised 
$4,000, thanks to individual donors (some out of state) and First Mennonite in Denver. Later, between 
October and December, we arrived at $8,000, thanks to a nice injection from Carlsbad Mennonite in New 
Mexico. Finally, in March 2022, we received one last final donation from the Rotary Club of Fort Collins and 
actually exceeded our goal ï we raised $10,505! 

What We Offer 

This funding has allowed us to continue providing 
food, showers, laundry, a community closet, and 
support for some of the unhoused people of Fort 
Collins. But more importantly, we provide a safe 
place where homeless individuals can rest, talk, 
and feel welcome and accepted as part of the 
community. By providing this safe place for them, 
we help re-build relationships.  
 
After all, research shows that lack of shelter is 
traumatic enough, but loss of relationships has 
an even greater impact. When individuals are 
treated with kindness, dignity, and respect, they 
begin to feel as if they are valued members of the 
community, and their sense of ñbelongingò is 
enhanced. 
 

Our southern western patio and garden beds were built by our residents in 

Summer 2021 








